Ameris Bancorp Form S-3ASR February 25, 2015
As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 25, 2015
Registration No. 333-
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM S-3
REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933
AMERIS BANCORP
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)
Georgia 58-1456434
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)
310 First St., S.E.
Moultrie, Georgia 31768
(229) 890-1111
(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices

Mr. Edwin W. Hortman, Jr.

Chief Executive Officer

Ameris Bancorp

Edgar I IIIIg. 7 Micros Barroof P. 1 of M. C. O'Alert
310 First St., S.E.
Moultrie, Georgia 31768
(229) 890-1111
(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)
Copy to:
Lori A. Gelchion, Esq.
Rogers & Hardin LLP
2700 International Tower
229 Peachtree Street, NE
Atlanta, Georgia 30303
(404) 522-4700
(404) 525-2224 (facsimile)
Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after the effective date of thi registration statement.
If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box: "
If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to

Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the

or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box: x

earlier effective registration statement for the same offering."

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering."

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.D. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, check the following box: x

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.D. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, check the following box:

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended:

Large accelerated filer " Accelerated filer x Smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company "

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

	Amount	Proposed	Proposed	Amount of
Title of each class of	to be	maximum	maximum	registration
securities to be registered	registered ⁽¹⁾	offering price	aggregate	fee
	1081810104	per unit ⁽²⁾	offering price	100
Common Stock	5,320,000	\$ 25.78	137,149,600.00	\$15,936.78

- (1) Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement also registers a currently indeterminate number of additional shares of the Registrant's common stock that may be issuable with respect to the shares being registered hereunder as a result of stock splits, stock dividends or similar transactions.
- (2) Estimated solely for purposes of computing the registration fee in accordance with Rule 457(c) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, based on the average of the high and low sale prices for the Registrant's common stock as reported by The NASDAQ Global Market on February 20, 2015.

PΡ	OSP	$\mathbf{F}C$	PITT
	いい	- V	

5	320	በበበ	Share	s of (Common	Stoc	ŀk
J	JZU.	vvv	MILLAND	o ui v	ZVIIIIIIVII	אטני	٠n.

This prospectus covers the resale by the selling shareholders named in this prospectus of up to an aggregate of 5,320,000 shares of our common stock, par value \$1.00 per share (the "common stock"), issued in a private placement transaction on January 28, 2015. See "Prospectus Summary – Private Placement Transaction."

The selling shareholders may offer and sell any of the shares covered by this prospectus from time to time through public or private transactions, at prevailing market prices, at prices related to prevailing market prices or at privately negotiated prices, or otherwise as described under "Plan of Distribution." We are not offering any shares of common stock for sale under this prospectus, and we will not receive any proceeds from the sale of any of the shares by the selling shareholders. See "Use of Proceeds."

The common stock is currently traded on The NASDAQ Global Select Market under the symbol "ABCB." As of February 24, 2015, the closing sale price of the common stock as reported by The NASDAQ Global Market was \$26.26 per share.

Investing in our securities involves risks. You should carefully read and consider the risks discussed in "Risk Factors" beginning on page 5 of this prospectus before making an investment decision.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is February 25, 2015.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
A bout this Dusquestus	
About this Prospectus	1
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	5
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	5
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	7
Selling Shareholders	7
Plan of Distribution	12
Description of Capital Stock	15
Legal Matters	17
Experts Experts	18
Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference	18
Where You Can Find More Information	19

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is a part of a registration statement that we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). As permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC, the registration statement filed by us includes additional information not contained in this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus in their entirety before making an investment decision. You should also read and consider the information in the documents to which we have referred you to under "Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference" and "Where You Can Find More Information."

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Neither we nor the selling shareholders have authorized anyone to provide you with different information. No dealer, salesperson or other person is authorized to give you any written information other than this prospectus or any prospectus supplement, or to make representations as to matters not stated in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement. This prospectus and any prospectus supplement do not constitute an offer to sell these securities, and the selling shareholders are not soliciting offers to buy these securities, in any state where the offer or sale of these securities is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front cover of this prospectus, or that the information contained in any prospectus supplement or any document incorporated by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date of the prospectus supplement or the document incorporated by reference, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or any sale of common stock.

Unless the context otherwise requires, the term "Ameris" refers to Ameris Bancorp, and the terms "we," "us," "our" and "the Company" refer to Ameris Bancorp, together with its wholly owned subsidiary, Ameris Bank.

i

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This prospectus summary highlights important information about our business and about this prospectus. This summary does not contain all of the information that may be important to you. You should carefully read this prospectus and any prospectus supplement in their entirety before making an investment decision. In particular, you should read "Risk Factors" and the financial statements and related notes incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

About Ameris

Ameris Bancorp, a Georgia corporation, is a bank holding company whose business is conducted primarily through Ameris Bank, a Georgia state-chartered bank and a wholly owned subsidiary of Ameris. As a bank holding company, Ameris performs certain shareholder and investor relations functions and seeks to provide financial support, if necessary, to Ameris Bank.

We are headquartered in Moultrie, Georgia, and provide a full range of banking services to our retail and commercial customers through branches primarily concentrated in select markets in Georgia, Alabama, Northern Florida and South Carolina. These branches serve distinct communities in our business areas with autonomy but do so as one bank, leveraging our favorable geographic footprint in an effort to acquire more customers.

We were incorporated on December 18, 1980 as a Georgia corporation. We operate 73 domestic banking offices with no foreign activities. At December 31, 2014, we had approximately \$4.0 billion in total assets, \$2.8 billion in total loans (excluding loans held for sale), \$3.4 billion in total deposits and shareholders' equity of \$366.0 million. Deposits with Ameris Bank are insured, up to applicable limits, by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.

Our executive offices are located at 310 First St., S.E., Moultrie, Georgia 31768. Our telephone number is (229) 890-1111 and website is www.amerisbank.com. The information on our website is not a part of this prospectus, and the reference to our website address does not constitute incorporation by reference of any information on that website into this prospectus or any prospectus supplement.

Private Placement Transaction

On January 29, 2015, we completed a private placement transaction whereby we sold to certain institutional investors, pursuant to a Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of January 28, 2015, 5,320,000 shares of common stock at a purchase price of \$22.50 per share, for net proceeds to us of \$114.5 million (after deducting placement agent commissions and our estimated offering expenses). We intend to use the proceeds from the private placement: (i) to fund our previously announced, pending acquisition of Merchants & Southern Banks of Florida, Inc. ("Merchants & Southern"), the parent company of Merchants and Southern Bank, Gainesville, Florida, and eighteen Bank of America branches located in North Florida and South Georgia; and (ii) for general corporate purposes. See " – Other Recent Developments."

In connection with the private placement, we entered into a Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of January 28, 2015 (the "Registration Rights Agreement"), pursuant to which we agreed to file with the SEC by February 27, 2015 the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part to register the resale or other disposition of the shares of common stock sold in the private placement. Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement, we are also required to use our commercially reasonable efforts to cause the registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC as soon as practicable and no later than April 28, 2015 (or, in the event the registration statement is subject to review by the SEC, by May 28, 2015), and to keep the registration statement continuously effective under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), until the earlier of: (i) such time as all shares covered by the registration statement may be sold by non-affiliates without volume or manner of sale restrictions under Rule 144 under the Securities Act.

We will be required to make certain payments as liquidated damages in the amounts determined pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement, if among other reasons, the registration statement: (i) is not filed with the SEC within specific time period; (ii) is not declared effective by the SEC within specified time periods; or (iii) ceases for any reason to remain continuously effective as to all shares of common stock for which it is required to be effective or the prospectus therein is not permitted to be used to resell such shares, subject to certain limited exceptions.

We will bear all registration expenses specified in the Registration Rights Agreement as well as all other expenses incurred by us in connection with the performance of our obligations under the Registration Rights Agreement. The selling shareholders will bear any underwriting discounts and selling commissions, if any, and any related legal expenses incurred by them. We will indemnify the selling shareholders against certain liabilities, including some liabilities under the Securities Act, in accordance with the Registration Rights Agreement, or the selling shareholders will be entitled to contribution. We may be indemnified by the selling shareholders against civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, that may arise from any written information furnished to us by the selling shareholders specifically for use in this prospectus, in accordance with the Registration Rights Agreement, or we may be entitled to contribution.

Other Recent Developments

Strategic Acquisitions

On January 28, 2015, we entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement with Merchants & Southern and Dennis R. O'Neil, the sole shareholder of Merchants & Southern, which provides that, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the agreement, we will purchase all of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock of Merchants & Southern for a total purchase price of \$50,000,000. As of December 31, 2014, Merchants & Southern reported assets of \$473 million, gross loans of \$214 million and deposits of \$336 million. The closing of the transaction is subject to customary closing conditions and regulatory approvals.

Also on January 28, 2015, we entered into a Purchase and Assumption Agreement with Bank of America, National Association, pursuant to which we have agreed to purchase, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the agreement, eighteen branches of Bank of America located in North Florida and South Georgia. We will assume an estimated \$812 million of deposits at a deposit premium of 3.00 percent based on deposit balances near the time the transaction closes. We will also acquire an immaterial amount of loans as part of the transaction. The closing of the transaction is subject to customary closing conditions and regulatory approvals.

Financial Results for 2014

On January 29, 2015, we announced preliminary, unaudited earnings and operating results for the quarter and twelve months ended December 31, 2014. The Company reported operating net income of \$41.0 million, or \$1.56 per share, for the year ended December 31, 2014, compared to \$21.4 million, or \$0.89 per share, in 2013. Operating net income excludes \$2.6 million and \$3.2 million of after-tax merger charges in 2014 and 2013, respectively. Additional selected highlights of the announcement are as follows:

- Ameris completed the acquisition of Coastal Bankshares, Inc., increasing total assets by \$449.0 million.
 - The Company declared cash dividends of \$0.15 per common share.

Profitability ratios improved significantly, with operating return on assets increasing to 1.10% and operating return on tangible common equity increasing to 15.51%.

- Total recurring revenue increased 30.8% to \$212.6 million as compared to 2013.
 - Organic growth in non-purchased loans totaled \$202 million, or 9.8%.
- Non-interest bearing demand deposits increased 25.6% during 2014 to finish at 24.5% of total deposits.

Annualized net charge-offs for 2014 declined to 0.31% of total loans, compared to 0.69% for the year ended December 31, 2013.

Credit costs (provision and problem loan resolution and other real estate owned expenses) declined to \$19.2 million in 2014, compared to \$27.0 million in 2013.

Noninterest income, excluding gains in investment securities, increased 35.2% to \$62.7 million during 2014.

Net income from the Company's mortgage division increased 94.4% during 2014 to \$6.2 million. Net income increased at more than twice the rate of revenue growth for this division.

Increase in Net Interest Income. Net interest income on a tax equivalent basis increased 29.3% in 2014 to \$151.5 million, up from \$117.2 million reported in 2013. Growth in earning assets from internal sources as well as acquisition activity contributed to the increase. Average earning assets in 2014 increased 33.6% to \$3.3 billion, compared to \$2.5 billion for 2013. Although net interest income increased favorably, the Company's net interest margin continued to be adversely affected by historically low interest rates. For the year ended December 31, 2014, the Company's net interest margin declined to 4.59%, compared to 4.74% during 2013.

Margins and yields were more stable during the most recent quarter. For the quarter ended December 31, 2014, the Company's net interest margin was 4.64%, compared to 4.50% in the third quarter of 2014. Excluding the effect of accretion, the Company's margin remained flat compared to the third quarter of 2014 at 4.17%. Yields on earning assets, excluding accretion, were 4.60% in the fourth quarter of 2014, compared to 4.63% in the third quarter of 2014.

Interest income on loans on a tax equivalent basis increased substantially during 2014 to \$149.1 million. During the quarter ended December 31, 2014, interest income on loans increased to \$40.6 million, compared to \$39.1 million in the third quarter of 2014 and \$28.9 million in the same quarter of 2013. Yields on loans, excluding accretion, declined during 2014 to 5.15%, compared to 5.49% in 2013. For the current quarter, loan yields declined only two basis points to 5.09% compared to the third quarter of 2014. Quarterly loan production yields have been increasingly close to the overall portfolio yields for several quarters.

Deposit costs were stable for most of 2014, ending the year at 0.30%, compared to 0.34% in 2013. Deposit costs, at 0.30%, were flat in the current quarter of 2014 as compared to the third quarter in 2014. Continued improvement in the Company's mix of deposits, mostly toward non-interest bearing deposits, has allowed for more aggressive retention efforts on money market deposit accounts and certificates of deposits without negatively impacting overall deposit costs.

Non-Interest Income. Excluding gains on investment securities, non-interest income increased 35.2% in 2014 to \$62.7 million, compared to \$46.4 million in 2013. Growth rates were notably strong among most sources. Mortgage revenues increased to \$26.0 million as the Company's mortgage division reached a mature stage with a team of long-tenured mortgage bankers producing reliable results from referral sources. Net income in the Company's mortgage division increased at more than twice the pace of total growth in revenue, reflecting a mature, well managed division. The Company's recent efforts to build a small business association ("SBA") division resulted in significant gains in revenue and net income. For the year ended December 31, 2014, the Company's net income from SBA activities increased to \$2.3 million, compared to \$1.2 million in 2013. Total servicing income and gains on SBA production amounted to \$4.9 million, up 128.6% from 2013.

Service charges on deposit accounts increased 25.9% in 2014, the result of acquisition activity as well as successful efforts on commercial deposit accounts. Since 2011, the Company has devoted significant resources to both treasury deposit products and treasury sales professionals. During 2014, the treasury sales team booked new commercial deposit accounts totaling \$90.8 million, contributing significantly to the Company's 25.6% growth rate in non-interest bearing deposits.

Non-Interest Expense. Total operating expenses, excluding credit and merger charges, increased \$31.3 million in 2014 to \$133.4 million. The primary drivers of the increase in operating expenses are the increased number of branch locations and continued growth and expansion in the Company's mortgage and SBA divisions. During 2014, the Company integrated two acquisitions with total assets of \$1.2 billion, increasing total assets by 40% compared to average assets in 2013. Short periods of duplicative expenses occurred after each conversion in 2014 and partially inflated the level of operating expenses reported during the year.

Continued investment in the Company's mortgage and SBA divisions resulted in increased operating expenses of \$7.0 million, an increase of 37.0% compared to 2013. Revenues from these divisions increased at a faster rate than did operating expenses and the contribution to net income and the Company's overall profitability ratios improved.

During the fourth quarter of 2014, the Company incurred certain one-time operating expenses that negatively impacted fourth quarter results. During the fourth quarter, the Company restructured several administrative positions, accelerated the expensing of certain restricted shares and incurred consulting charges that management deems non-recurring. These amounts, in the aggregate, totaled approximately \$1.2 million before tax. Also, certain pieces of other real estate owned were aggressively re-evaluated, resulting in write-downs totaling \$2.2 million.

Balance Sheet Trends. Total assets increased \$369.9 million during 2014, ending the year at \$4.0 billion, compared to \$3.7 billion at December 31, 2013. The Company successfully completed the acquisition of Coastal Bankshares, Inc. on June 30, 2014, which added \$449.0 million in total assets. Continued redeployment of cash flows from non-performing assets and the Company's FDIC loss-share indemnification asset allowed the Company to limit growth in total assets while improving revenues and return on assets.

Total loans, excluding loans held for sale and covered loans, were \$2.6 billion at the end of 2014, compared to \$2.1 billion at the end of 2013. Loans held for sale increased 40.9% to \$94.8 million, the result of higher production levels in the Company's mortgage and SBA divisions. Covered loans declined \$103.5 million, or 26.5%, in 2014 to end the year at \$286.8 million. At the end of 2014, covered loans represent only 9.8% of total loans, compared to 15.5% at the same time in 2013.

Deposits increased \$431.9 million to finish 2014 at \$3.4 billion. The Company's deposit sales focus has centered primarily on growth in non-interest bearing deposits and deposit accounts with lower levels of rate sensitivity. At December 31, 2014, non-interest bearing deposit accounts represented 24.5% of total deposits, compared to 22.3% at December 31, 2013. Non-rate sensitive deposits (NIB, NOW and Savings) totaled \$1.8 billion at December 31, 2014, compared to \$1.5 billion at the same time in 2013. These funds represented 53.2% of the Company's total deposits at the end of 2014, compared to 50.4% at the end of 2013.

Common shareholders' equity at December 31, 2014 totaled \$366.0 million, an increase of \$77.3 million, or 26.8%, from the same time in 2013. During 2014, the Company issued \$34.5 million in new common shares associated with the acquisition of Coastal Bankshares, Inc. Ameris also recorded \$28.6 million in intangible assets associated with the transaction. Additionally, the Company re-instituted a common stock dividend during 2014 of \$0.05 per quarter beginning in the second quarter of 2014. Tangible book value per share ended 2014 at \$10.99 per share, up 11.3% from \$9.87 per share at the end of 2013.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves risks. You should carefully review the risks and uncertainties described under "Risk Factors" contained in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, and any updates in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, together with all of the other information appearing in this prospectus or incorporated by reference into this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, in light of your particular investment objectives and financial circumstances. The risks so described are not the only risks we face. There may be other unknown or unpredictable economic, business, competitive, regulatory or other factors that could have material adverse effects on our future results. Past financial performance may not be a reliable indicator of future performance and historical trends should not be used to anticipate results or trends in future periods. Our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected by any of these risks. In that event, the market price of our securities could decline and you could lose all or part of your investment. You should carefully consider all of the information set forth in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein before making an investment decision.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains or incorporates by reference forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act, Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements represent plans, estimates, objectives, goals, guidelines, expectations, intentions, projections and statements of our beliefs concerning future events, business plans, objectives, expected operating results and the assumptions upon which those statements are based. Forward-looking statements include, without limitation, any statement that may predict, forecast, indicate or imply future results, performance or achievements, and are typically identified with words such as "may," "could," "should," "will," "would," "believe," "anticipate," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "plan," "project," "is confident that," and similar expression intended to identify these forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements involve risk and uncertainty and a variety of factors, which are in many instances beyond our control and could cause our actual results and experience to differ materially from the anticipated results or other expectations expressed in these forward-looking statements. We assume no obligation to update or revise forward-looking statements.

In addition to the risks discussed in this prospectus under "Risk Factors," the following are important factors and risks that, in our view, could cause actual results to differ materially from those discussed in the forward-looking statements:

the risk that our previously announced, pending acquisition of Merchants & Southern may not be completed when expected, or at all, because the requisite regulatory approvals for the acquisition are not obtained or other conditions to the completion of the acquisition set forth in the stock purchase agreement relating to the acquisition are not satisfied or waived:

the risk that our previously announced, pending acquisition of eighteen Bank of America branches located in North Florida and South Georgia may not be completed when expected, or at all, because the requisite regulatory approvals for the acquisition are not be obtained or other conditions to the completion of the acquisition set forth in the purchase and assumption agreement relating to the acquisition are not satisfied or waived;

the risk that the expected cost savings, synergies, impact on income and other financial benefits from the pending acquisitions discussed above might not be realized within the expected timeframes or at all as a result of, among other things, changes in general economic and market conditions, interest and exchange rates, monetary policy, laws and regulations and their enforcement, and the degree of competition in the relevant markets;

the risk that the pending acquisitions discussed above may not be integrated into our business successfully, or such integration may take longer to accomplish than expected, and that the operating costs, customer losses and business disruption following the completion of the acquisitions discussed above, including adverse developments in relationships with employees, may be greater than expected;

the risks of any other acquisitions, mergers or divestitures which we may undertake, including, without limitation, the related time and costs of implementing such transactions, integrating operations as part of these transactions and possible failures to achieve expected gains, revenue growth, expense savings and/or other results from such transactions;

the effects of future economic, business and market conditions and changes, including seasonality;

legislative and regulatory changes, including changes in banking, securities and tax laws, regulations and policies and their application by our regulators;

changes in accounting rules, practices and interpretations;

the risks of changes in interest rates on the levels, composition and costs of deposits, loan demand, and the values and liquidity of loan collateral, securities and interest-sensitive assets and liabilities;

- changes in borrower credit risks and payment behaviors;
- changes in the availability and cost of credit and capital in the financial markets;
- changes in the prices, values and sales volumes of residential and commercial real estate;
 - the effects of concentrations in our loan portfolio;
 - our ability to resolve nonperforming assets;

the failure of assumptions and estimates underlying the establishment of reserves for possible loan losses and other estimates and valuations;

changes in technology or products that may be more difficult, costly or less effective than anticipated; and

the effects of war or other conflicts, acts of terrorism, hurricanes, floods, tornados or other catastrophic events that may affect economic conditions.

Further information on other factors that could affect us is included in the SEC filings incorporated by reference into this prospectus under "Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference," all of which are accessible on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. See also "Risk Factors."

Forward-looking statements should not be viewed as predictions and should not be the primary basis upon which investors evaluate us. If one or more of the factors affecting our forward-looking information and statements proves incorrect, then our actual results, performance or achievements could differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by, forward-looking information and statements contained in this prospectus and in the information incorporated by reference herein. Therefore, we caution you not to place undue reliance on our forward-looking information and statements.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale by the selling shareholders of the shares of common stock registered hereby. The selling shareholders will receive all of the net proceeds from the sales of such shares.

SELLING SHAREHOLDERS

The following table identifies the selling shareholders and indicates certain information known to us with respect to: (i) the number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by each selling shareholder prior to the offering; and (ii) the number of shares and percentage of common stock to be beneficially owned by each selling shareholder after completion of the offering.

The table below has been prepared based upon the information furnished to us by the selling shareholders. We do not know when or in what amounts the selling shareholders may sell or otherwise dispose of the shares of common stock covered hereby. As a result, we cannot estimate the number of the shares that will be held by the selling shareholders after completion of the offering. However, for purposes of this table, we have assumed that all of the shares of common stock covered by this prospectus will be sold by the selling shareholders.

Except for the transactions described in this prospectus under "Prospectus Summary – Private Placement Transaction," none of the selling shareholders have had any position, office or other material relationship with us or any of our predecessors or affiliates within the past three years. We are filing the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part to fulfill a contractual obligation to the selling shareholders under the Registration Rights Agreement entered into in connection with the private placement. See "Prospectus Summary – Private Placement Transaction."

	Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned Prior to the	Number of Shares Being	Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned After the Offering $^{(2)(4)}$		
Selling Shareholder ⁽¹⁾	Offering ⁽²⁾	Offered $^{(2)(3)}$	Number	Percent	t
Banc Fund VII L.P. ⁽⁵⁾	43,000	43,000	0		*
Banc Fund VIII L.P. ⁽⁵⁾	100,251	19,700	80,551		*
Banc Fund IX L.P. ⁽⁵⁾	37,300	37,300	0		*
Basswood Financial Fund, Inc. (6)	5,000	5,000	0		*
Bridge Equities III, LLC ⁽⁷⁾	222,222	222,222	0		*
Castine Offshore Fund, LTD ⁽⁸⁾	293,159	148,750	144,409		*
Castine Partners, LP ⁽⁸⁾	144,237	72,100	72,137		*
Castine Partners II, LP ⁽⁸⁾	251,694	129,150	122,544		*
Consector Partners Master Fund, LP ⁽⁹⁾	300,000	300,000	0		*
Corp. Fondo del Seguro del Estado ⁽¹⁰⁾	30,736	7,846	22,890		*
EJF Financial Services Fund, LP ⁽¹¹⁾	775,000	775,000	0		*
Financial Opportunity Fund LLC ⁽¹²⁾	155,556	155,556	0		*
Iron Road Multi-Strategy Fund LP ⁽¹³⁾	40,000	40,000	0		*
Ithan Creek Master Investors (Cayman) L.P. ⁽¹⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁾	872,972	526,637	346,335	1.1	%
JAM Partners, LP ⁽¹⁵⁾	724,236	265,555	458,681	1.4	%
JAM Special Opportunities Fund III, LP ⁽¹⁵⁾	703,126	244,445	458,681	1.4	%
JH Financial Industries Fund ⁽¹⁶⁾	226,335	226,335	0		*
JH Financial Opportunities Fund ⁽¹⁶⁾	309,284	66,018	243,266		*
JH Regional Bank Fund ⁽¹⁶⁾	531,245	74,299	456,946	1.4	%
JHVIT Financial Industries Trust ⁽¹⁶⁾	35,353	35,353	0		*
Malta Hedge Fund, L.P. ⁽¹⁷⁾	29,200	29,200	0		*
Malta Hedge Fund II, L.P. ⁽¹⁷⁾	290,600	290,600	0		*
Malta MLC Fund, L.P. ⁽¹⁷⁾	147,200	147,200	0		*
Malta MLC Offshore, Ltd. (18)	20,700	20,700	0		*
Malta Offshore, Ltd. ⁽¹⁸⁾	78,600	78,600	0		*
Malta Titan Fund, L.P. ⁽¹⁷⁾	173,800	173,800	0		*
Manulife U.S. Regional Bank Trust ⁽¹⁶⁾	71,043	47,995	23,048		*
Mendon Capital Master Fund Ltd. (19)	260,000	260,000	0		*
New Hampshire Retirement System ⁽¹⁰⁾	117,261	29,058	88,203		*
NYSCRF/GSAM AIMS Global Tuscarora ⁽²⁰⁾	151,674	50,000	101,674		*
Pear Tree Polaris Small Cap Fund ⁽²⁰⁾	59,000	59,000	0		*
Rock Creek FJ Fund SP ⁽²¹⁾	22,222	22,222	0		*

	Shares of Comm Stock Beneficia Owned Prior to	Thares Reing	Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽²⁾⁽⁴⁾	
Selling Shareholder ⁽¹⁾	Offering ⁽²⁾	$Offered^{(2)(3)}$	Number	Percent
Russell Institutional Funds, LLC - Russell Multi-Asset Core Plus Fund ⁽²⁰⁾	55,000	10,000	45,000	*
Russell Investments Canada Ltd. Wsib Investments Public Equities Pooled Fund Trust ⁽²⁰⁾	164,800	26,000	138,800	*
Russell Investment Company Global Equity Portfolio ⁽²⁰⁾	256,400	65,000	191,400	*
Malta Market Neutral Master Fund, Ltd. (18)	34,900	34,900	0	*
Stieven Financial Investors, L.P. ⁽²²⁾	432,623	355,700	76,923	*
Stieven Financial Offshore Investors, Ltd. (22)	96,477	79,300	17,177	*
United of Omaha Small Company Fund ⁽¹⁰⁾	85,695	21,289	64,406	*
Wellington Trust Company, National Association Multiple Collective Investment Funds Trust, Small Cap 2000 Portfolio ⁽¹⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁾	268,455	65,725	202,730	*
Wellington Trust Company, National Association Multiple Collective Investment Funds Trust II Small Cap 2000 Portfolio ⁽¹⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁾	121,234	29,975	91,259	*
Wellington Trust Company, National Association Multiple Common Trust Funds Trust, Small Cap 2000 Portfolio ⁽¹⁰⁾⁽¹⁴⁾	122,968	29,470	93,498	*

^{*}Represents less than 1% of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock as of February 16, 2015.

Includes all affiliates, limited partners, donees, pledgees, transferees and other successors in interest selling shares received from a named selling shareholder.

For purposes of this table, "beneficial ownership" is determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, pursuant to which a selling shareholder is deemed to have beneficial ownership of any shares of common stock (2) that such selling shareholder has the right to acquire within 60 days of February 16, 2015. Based on the representations of the selling shareholders, unless otherwise indicated, we believe the selling shareholders possess sole voting and investment power over all shares of common stock shown as beneficially owned by them.

Based upon 32,162,891 shares of common stock outstanding as of February 16, 2015. For the purposes of computing the percentage of outstanding shares of common stock held by the selling shareholders named above, any shares which any selling shareholder has the right to acquire within 60 days of February 16, 2015, are deemed to be outstanding.

(4) Assumes that all shares of common stock being offered and registered hereunder are sold, although the selling shareholders are not obligated to sell any such shares.

Banc Fund VII L.P., Banc Fund VIII L.P. and Banc Fund IX L.P. (collectively, the "BF Partnerships") are directly or (5) indirectly controlled by The Banc Funds Company, L.L.C. Charles J. Moore, as Member of The Banc Funds Company, L.L.C., has voting and investment power over all shares beneficially owned by the BF Partnerships.

Basswood Capital Management, LLC serves as the investment manager for Basswood Financial Fund, Inc. (6) Matthew Lindenbaum and Bennett Lindenbaum have voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by Basswood Financial Fund, Inc.

SunBridge Manager, LLC ("SunBridge Manager") is the managing member of Bridge Equities, III, LLC, and SunBridge Holdings, LLC ("SunBridge Holdings") is the managing member of SunBridge Manager. Realty Investment Company, Inc. is the manager of SunBridge Holdings. Charles A. Ledsinger, Jr. has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by Bridge Equities III, LLC.

Castine Offshore Fund, LTD, Castine Partners, LP and Castine Partners II, LP are affiliated entities (collectively, the "Castine Entities"). Castine Management GP, LLC is the general partner of Castine Partners, LP and Castine Partners II, LP and has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by them. Castine Capital (8) Management, LLC is the investment manager for Castine Offshore Fund, LTD and has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by it. Paul D. Magidson is the managing member of Castine Management GP, LLC and Castine Capital Management, LLC and has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by the Castine Entities.

Consector Advisors, LLC, is the General Partner of Consector Partners Master Fund, LP. William J. Black, Jr., as ⁽⁹⁾Managing Member of Consector Advisors, LLC, has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by Consector Partners Master Fund, LP.

Wellington Management Company LLP is the investment advisor to this entity. Wellington Management Company LLP is an investment advisor registered under the Investment Advisors Act of 1940, as amended, and is an indirect subsidiary of Wellington Management Group LLP. Wellington Management Company LLP and Wellington

Management Group LLP may each be deemed to share beneficial ownership of the shares indicated in the table, all of which are held of record by the entity named in the table or a nominee on its behalf. The business address of the entity named in the table is c/o Wellington Management Company LLP, 280 Congress Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02210. The business address of Wellington Management Company LLP and Wellington Management Group LLP is 280 Congress Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02210.

EJF Financial Services GP, LLC is the general partner of EJF Financial Services Fund, LP. EJF Capital LLC is the (11) sole member of EJF Financial Services GP, LLC. Emanuel J. Friedman, the Chief Executive Officer of EJF Capital LLC, has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by EJF Financial Services Fund, LP.

FJ Capital Management LLC is the Managing Member of Financial Opportunity Fund LLC. Martin Friedman, as Managing Member of FJ Capital Management LLC, has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by Financial Opportunity Fund LLC.

The general partner of Iron Road Multi-Strategy Fund LP is Iron Road Capital Partners LLC and its investment adviser is RMB Capital Management LLC. Iron Road Capital Partners LLC is owned by RMB Capital

(13) Management LLC. RMB Capital Management LLC is wholly owned by RMB Capital Holdings LLC. Richard M. Burridge, Jr., Frederick Paulman and Walter Clark as Managers of RMB Capital Holdings LLC, share voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by Iron Road Multi-Strategy Fund LP.

Each of (i) Ithan Creek Master Investors (Cayman) L.P., (ii) Wellington Trust Company, National Association Multiple Collective Investment Funds Trust, Small Cap 2000 Portfolio, (iii) Wellington Trust Company, National Association Multiple Collective Investment Funds Trust II Small Cap 2000 Portfolio, and (iv) Wellington Trust Company, National Association Multiple Common Trust Funds Trust, Small Cap 2000 Portfolio, may be deemed to be an affiliate of a broker-dealer, Wellington Management Advisers, Inc. ("WMAI"). WMAI's business is limited to introducing US prospects and clients to the investment management capabilities of the Wellington Management Group LLP organization, including to prospects who ultimately may purchase interests in private funds and pooled investment vehicles sponsored by affiliates of Wellington Management Group LLP. WMAI does not engage in retail brokerage, lending, securities underwriting, or proprietary trading. Each of the foregoing entities named in the table has represented that it acquired its shares in the ordinary course of business and, at the time of the acquisition of the shares, had no agreements or understandings, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute the shares.

JAM Partners, L.P. and JAM Special Opportunities Fund III, L.P. (collectively, the "JAM Entities") are directly or (15) indirectly controlled by Jacobs Asset Management, LLC. Sy Jacobs, Managing Member of Jacobs Asset Management, LLC, has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by the JAM Entities.

Manulife Asset Management (US) LLC is the sub-investment adviser to JH Financial Industries Fund, JH
Financial Opportunities Fund, JH Regional Bank Fund, JHVIT Financial Industries Trust and Manulife US
Regional Bank Trust (collectively, the "Manulife Entities"). Lisa Welch, as Lead Portfolio Manager, has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by the Manulife Entities.

Maltese Capital Holdings, LLC, is the general partner of, and Maltese Capital Management, LLC, is the management company of, each of Malta Hedge Fund, L.P., Malta Hedge Fund II, L.P., Malta MLC Fund, L.P. and (17) Malta Titan Fund, L.P. (collectively, the "Malta L.P. Entities"). Terry Maltese, as Managing Member of Maltese Capital Holdings, LLC and Maltese Capital Management, LLC, has voting and dispositive power over the shares beneficially owned by the Malta L.P. Entities.

Maltese Capital Management, LLC, is the management company of each of Malta MLC Offshore, Ltd., Malta Offshore, Ltd. and Malta Market Neutral Master Fund, Ltd., formerly known as SOAM Market Neutral Master (18) Fund, Ltd. (collectively, the "Malta Ltd. Entities"). Terry Maltese, as Director of each of the Malta Ltd. Entities and Managing Member of Maltese Capital Management, LLC, has voting and dispositive power over the shares beneficially owned by the Malta Ltd. Entities.

(19) Mendon Capital Master Fund Ltd. is owned by Mendon Capital LLC and Mendon Capital Ltd., and is managed by RMB Mendon Managers LLC and sub-advised by RMB Capital Management LLC. RMB Mendon Managers LLC is owned by Mendon Capital Advisers Corp. and RMB Capital Management LLC. RMB Capital Management is

wholly owned by RMB Capital Holdings LLC. Richard M. Burridge, Jr., Frederick Paulman, and Walter Clark, as Managers of RMB Capital Holdings LLC, share voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by Mendon Capital Master Fund Ltd.

Polaris Capital Management, LLC is the investment advisor to NYSCRF/GSAM AIMS Global Tuscarora, Pear Tree Polaris Small Cap Fund, Russell Institutional Funds, LLC - Russell Multi-Asset Core Plus Fund, Russell (20) Investments Canada Ltd. Wsib Investments Public Equities Pooled Fund Trust and Russell Investment Company Global Equity Portfolio. Bernard R. Horn, as President and principal owner of Polaris Capital Management, LLC, has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by such entities.

FJ Capital Management LLC is the sub-advisor for Rock Creek FJ Fund SP. Martin Friedman, as Managing (21) Member of FJ Capital Management LLC, has voting and investment power over the shares beneficially owned by Rock Creek FJ Fund SP.

Joseph A. Stieven, Stephen L. Covington and Daniel M. Ellefson, all members of Stieven Capital GP, LLC, the general partner of Stieven Financial Investors, L.P., and managing directors of Stieven Capital Advisors, L.P., the (22) investment manager of Stieven Financial Investors, L.P. and Stieven Financial Offshore Investors, Ltd., share voting and investment power over the shares beneficially held by Stieven Financial Investors, L.P. and Stieven Financial Offshore Investors, Ltd., respectively.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are registering the common stock issued to the selling shareholders to permit the resale of the common stock by the holders of the common stock from time to time after the date of this prospectus. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale by the selling shareholders of the common stock. We will bear all fees and expenses incident to our obligation to register the common stock.

The selling shareholders may sell all or a portion of the common stock beneficially owned by them and offered hereby from time to time directly or through one or more underwriters, broker-dealers or agents. If the common stock is sold through underwriters or broker-dealers, the selling shareholders will be responsible for underwriting discounts or commissions or agent's commissions. The common stock may be sold on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the securities may be listed or quoted at the time of sale, in the over-the-counter market or in transactions otherwise than on these exchanges or systems or in the over the-counter market and in one or more transactions at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of the sale, at varying prices determined at the time of sale or at negotiated prices. These sales may be effected in transactions, which may involve crosses or block transactions. The selling shareholders may use any one or more of the following methods when selling the common stock:

ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers;

block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the shares as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;

purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the broker-dealer for its account;

an exchange distribution in accordance with the rules of the applicable exchange;

privately negotiated transactions;

settlement of short sales entered into after the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part;

broker-dealers may agree with the selling shareholders to sell a specified number of such securities at a stipulated price per share;

through the writing or settlement of options or other hedging transactions, whether such options are listed on an options exchange or otherwise;

a combination of any such methods of sale; and

any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

The selling shareholders also may resell all or a portion of the common stock in open market transactions in reliance upon Rule 144 under the Securities Act, as permitted by that rule, or Section 4(a)(1) under the Securities Act, if available, rather than under this prospectus, provided that they meet the criteria and conform to the requirements of those provisions.

Broker-dealers engaged by the selling shareholders may arrange for other broker-dealers to participate in sales. If the selling shareholders effect such transactions by selling common stock to or through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents, such underwriters, broker-dealers or agents may receive commissions in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the selling shareholders or commissions from purchasers of the common stock for whom they may act as agent or to whom they may sell as principal. Such commissions will be in amounts to be negotiated, but, except as set forth in a supplement to this prospectus, in the case of an agency transaction will not be in excess of a customary brokerage commission in compliance with NASD Rule 2440, and in the case of a principal transaction a markup or markdown in compliance with NASD Rule IM 2440.

In connection with sales of the common stock or otherwise, the selling shareholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which may in turn engage in short sales of the common stock in the course of hedging in positions they assume. The selling shareholders may also sell common stock short and if such short sale shall take place after the date that this registration statement is declared effective by the SEC, the selling shareholders may deliver the common stock covered by this prospectus to close out short positions and to return borrowed shares in connection with such short sales. The selling shareholders may also loan or pledge common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell such shares, to the extent permitted by applicable law. The selling shareholders may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions or the creation of one or more derivative securities which require the delivery to such broker-dealer or other financial

institution of shares offered by this prospectus, which shares such broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the selling shareholders have been advised that they may not use shares registered on this registration statement to cover short sales of the common stock made prior to the date the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, has been declared effective by the SEC.

The selling shareholders may, from time to time, pledge or grant a security interest in some or all of the common stock owned by them and, if they default in the performance of their secured obligations, the pledgees or secured parties may offer and sell the common stock from time to time pursuant to this prospectus or any amendment to this prospectus under Rule 424(b)(3) under the Securities Act or other applicable provision of the Securities Act amending, if necessary, the list of selling shareholders to include the pledgee, transferee or other successors in interest as selling shareholders under this prospectus. The selling shareholders also may transfer and donate the common stock in other circumstances in which case the transferees, donees, pledgees or other successors in interest will be the selling beneficial owners for purposes of this prospectus.

To the extent required by the Securities Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, the selling shareholders and any broker-dealer or agents participating in the distribution of the common stock may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act in connection with such sales. In such event, any commissions paid, or any discounts or concessions allowed to, any such broker-dealer or agent and any profit on the resale of the shares purchased by them may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts under the Securities Act. Selling shareholders who are "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act will be subject to the applicable prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act and may be subject to certain statutory liabilities of, including, but not limited to, Sections 11, 12 and 17 of the Securities Act and Rule 10b-5 under the Exchange Act.

Each selling shareholder has informed us that it is not a registered broker-dealer and does not have any written or oral agreement or understanding, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute the common stock. Upon our notification in writing by a selling shareholder that any material arrangement has been entered into with a broker-dealer for the sale of common stock through a block trade, special offering, exchange distribution or secondary distribution or a purchase by a broker or dealer, a supplement to this prospectus will be filed, if required, pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act, disclosing (i) the name of each such selling shareholder and of the participating broker-dealer(s), (ii) the number of shares involved, (iii) the price at which such the shares of common stock were sold, (iv) the commissions paid or discounts or concessions allowed to such broker-dealer(s), where applicable, (v) that such broker-dealer(s) did not conduct any investigation to verify the information set out or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, and (vi) other facts material to the transaction. In no event shall any broker-dealer receive fees, commissions and markups, which, in the aggregate, would exceed eight percent (8%).

Under the securities laws of some states, the common stock may be sold in such states only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in some states the common stock may not be sold unless such shares have been registered or qualified for sale in such state or an exemption from registration or qualification is available and is complied with.

There can be no assurance that any selling shareholder will sell any or all of the common stock registered pursuant to the shelf registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part.

Each selling shareholder and any other person participating in such distribution will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, including, without limitation, to the extent applicable, Regulation M of the Exchange Act, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of the common stock by the selling shareholder and any other participating person. To the extent applicable, Regulation M may also restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of the common stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to the common stock. All of the foregoing may affect the marketability of the common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to the common stock.

We will pay all expenses of the registration of the common stock pursuant to the registration rights agreement, including, without limitation, SEC filing fees and expenses of compliance with state securities or "blue sky" laws; provided, however, that each selling shareholder will pay all underwriting discounts and selling commissions, if any and any related legal expenses incurred by it. We will indemnify the selling shareholders against certain liabilities, including some liabilities under the Securities Act, in accordance with the Registration Rights Agreement, or the selling shareholders will be entitled to contribution. We may be indemnified by the selling shareholders against civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, that may arise from any written information furnished to us by the selling shareholders specifically for use in this prospectus, in accordance with the Registration Rights Agreement, or we may be entitled to contribution.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following summary does not describe every aspect of our capital stock and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the relevant sections of our articles of incorporation, as amended, which are filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

General

As of February 16, 2015, our authorized capital stock consisted of:

400,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$1.00 per share, 32,162,891 of which were outstanding; and

5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, of which 52,000 have been designated as Fixed Rate Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series A, all of which have been repurchased and redeemed pursuant to the terms of such series and have been cancelled and are no longer outstanding.

Common Stock

Voting Rights. Each holder of the common stock is entitled to one vote per share held on any matter submitted to a vote of shareholders. There are no cumulative voting rights in the election of directors.

Dividends. Holders of the common stock are entitled to receive dividends only if, as and when declared by the our board of directors out of funds legally available, subject to certain restrictions imposed by state and federal laws and the preferential dividend rights of any preferred stock then outstanding.

No Preemptive or Conversion Rights. Holders of the common stock do not have preemptive rights to purchase additional shares of any class of capital stock, nor do they have conversion or redemption rights.

Calls and Assessments. All of the issued and outstanding shares of the common stock are fully paid and non-assessable.

Liquidation Rights. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of us, the holders of the common stock (and the holders of any class or series of stock entitled to participate with the common stock in the distribution of assets) shall be entitled to receive, in cash or in kind, our assets available for distribution remaining after payment or provision for payment of our debts and liabilities and distributions or provision for distributions to holders of the preferred stock having preference over the common stock.

Preferred Stock

Our board of directors may, from time to time, issue shares of the authorized, undesignated preferred stock in one or more classes or series without shareholder approval. In connection with any such issuance, our board of directors may by resolution determine the designation, preferences, limitations, conversion rights, cumulative, relative, participating, optional or other rights, including voting rights, qualifications, limitations or restrictions, of such shares of preferred stock.

Certain Provisions of Our Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws and the GBCC

Our articles of incorporation and bylaws contain provisions that could make more difficult an acquisition of us by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise. These provisions are expected to discourage specific types of coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids as well as to encourage persons seeking to acquire control to first negotiate with our board of directors. Although these provisions may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control, we believe that the benefits of increased protection through the potential ability to negotiate with the proponent of an unfriendly or unsolicited proposal to acquire or restructure us outweighs the disadvantages of discouraging these proposals because, among other things, negotiation of such proposals could result in an improvement of their terms.

The Georgia Business Corporation Code (the "GBCC") also provides additional provisions which, if adopted by our board of directors, would further inhibit certain unsolicited acquisition proposals.

Classified Board of Directors. Our bylaws provide that our board of directors shall consist of not less than seven and not more than 15 members. Our bylaws provide for a classified board of directors, divided into three classes, with each class consisting as nearly as possible of one-third of the total number of directors, and with shareholders electing one class each year for a three-year term. Between shareholders' meetings, only our board of directors is permitted to appoint new directors to fill vacancies or newly created directorships so that no more than the number of directors in any given class could be replaced each year and it would take three successive annual meetings to replace all directors.

Shareholder Action Through Written Consent. Our bylaws only provide for shareholder action by written consent in lieu of a meeting if all shareholders entitled to vote on such action sign such consent.

Nominations to Board of Directors. Our articles of incorporation and bylaws provide that nominations for the election of directors may be made by our board of directors or any committee appointed by our board of directors or by any

shareholder entitled to vote generally in the election of directors. Our bylaws establish an advance notice procedure for shareholder nominations to our board of directors. A shareholder may only make a nomination to our board of directors if he or she complies with the advance notice and other procedural requirements of our bylaws and is entitled to vote on such nomination at the meeting.

Removal of Directors; Board of Directors Vacancies. Our articles of incorporation provide that members of our board of directors may only be removed for cause and then only with a vote of at least a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote in the election of directors. Our bylaws further provide that only our board of directors may fill vacant directorships. These provisions would prevent a shareholder from gaining control of our board of directors by removing incumbent directors and filling the resulting vacancies with such shareholder's own nominees.

16

Authorized But Unissued Stock. The authorized but unissued shares of the common stock and preferred stock are available for future issuance without shareholder approval. These additional shares may be used for a variety of corporate purposes, including future public offerings to raise additional capital, corporate acquisitions and employee benefit plans. The existence of authorized but unissued and unreserved shares of the common stock and preferred stock may enable our board of directors to issue shares to persons friendly to current management, which could render more difficult or discourage any attempt to obtain control of us by means of a proxy contest, tender offer, merger or otherwise, and thereby protect the continuity of our management.

Georgia "Fair Price" Statute. Sections 14-2-1110 through 14-2-1113 of the GBCC (the "Fair Price Statute"), generally restrict a company from entering into certain Business Combinations (as defined in the GBCC) with an interested shareholder unless:

the transaction is unanimously approved by the continuing directors who must constitute at least three members of the board of directors at the time of such approval; or

the transaction is recommended by at least two-thirds (2/3) of the continuing directors and approved by a majority of the shareholders excluding the interested shareholder.

Georgia "Business Combination" Statute. Sections 14-2-1131 through 14-2-1133 of the GBCC (the "Business Combination Statute"), generally restrict a company from entering into certain business combinations (as defined in the GBCC) with an interested shareholder for a period of five (5) years after the date on which such shareholder became an interested shareholder unless:

the transaction is approved by the board of directors of the company prior to the date the person became an interested shareholder;

the interested shareholder acquires at least 90% of the company's voting stock in the same transaction (calculated pursuant to GBCC Section 14-2-1132) in which such person became an interested shareholder; or

subsequent to becoming an interested shareholder, the shareholder acquires at least 90% (calculated pursuant to GBCC Section 14-2-1132) of the company's voting stock and the business combination is approved by the holders of a majority of the voting stock entitled to vote on the matter (excluding the stock held by the interested shareholder and certain other persons pursuant to GBCC Section 14-2-1132).

The GBCC provides that the restrictions set forth in the Fair Price Statute and the Business Combination Statute will not apply unless the bylaws of the corporation specifically provide that these provisions of the GBCC are applicable to the corporation (and in certain other situations). We have not elected to be covered by such statutes, but we could do

so by action of ours board of directors, without a vote by shareholders except as may be prohibited by law, at any time.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for the common stock is Computershare Investor Services.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the shares of common stock offered by this prospectus will be passed upon by Rogers & Hardin LLP, Atlanta, Georgia.

17

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Ameris Bancorp appearing in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the twelve months ended December 31, 2013, and the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2013, have been audited by Porter Keadle Moore, LLC, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" information into this prospectus. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to other documents we have filed separately with the SEC, without actually including the specific information in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement. The information incorporated by reference is consider to be part of this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, and information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update, and may supersede, information in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement.

We incorporate by reference the following documents that we have filed or may file with the SEC:

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013, including the portions of our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed on April 17, 2014, and incorporated into that Form 10-K by reference;

Our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2014, June 30, 2014 and September 30, 2014;

Our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on February 21, 2014 (except Item 7.01 thereof), March 11, 2014, March 25, 2014, June 2, 2014, June 4, 2014, June 12, 2014, June 25, 2014, July 1, 2014, September 29, 2014, November 19, 2014, December 18, 2014, January 29, 2015 (except Items 2.02 and 7.01 thereof) and January 30, 2015;

Our Current Report on Form 8-K/A filed on March 4, 2014; and

The description of the common stock contained under the caption "Description of Capital Stock" found in our Preliminary Prospectus dated as of April 21, 1994, filed as part of our Registration Statement on Form SB-2 (Registration No. 33-77930) with the SEC on April 21, 1994, and any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of

updating such description.

All documents filed by us with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this filing of the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part until all of the common stock to which this prospectus relates has been sold or the offering is otherwise terminated shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement and to be a part hereof from the date of filing of such documents, except in each case for information contained in any such filing where we indicate that such information is being furnished and is not to be considered filed under the Exchange Act.

18

You may request a copy of any of the documents that we incorporate by reference into this prospectus, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at the following address or telephone number:

Ameris Bancorp

310 First St., S.E.

Moultrie, Georgia 31768

Attn: Corporate Secretary

(229) 890-1111

You may also access the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus by accessing our Investor Relations section of our website at www.amerisbank.com. The other information and content contained on or linked from our website are not part of this prospectus or any prospectus supplement. Any statements contained in a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus (or in any other subsequently filed document which also is incorporated by reference in this prospectus) modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed to constitute a part of this prospectus except as so modified or superseded.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of common stock offered hereby. This prospectus does not contain all of the information included in the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. You will find additional information about us and the common stock in the registration statement. We are subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act, and, in accordance therewith, we file reports and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto, as well as other information that we file with the SEC, at the public reference facilities maintained by the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the Sec at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC also maintains a website at www.sec.gov that contains information that registrants, including us, file electronically with the SEC. Statements made in this prospectus about legal documents may not necessarily be complete and you should read the documents, which are filed as exhibits to the registration statement or otherwise filed with the SEC. Our website address is www.amerisbank.com. The other information and content contained on or linked from our website are not part of this prospectus or any prospectus supplement.

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table sets forth the various expenses in connection with the sale and distribution of the securities being registered. All of the amounts shown are estimates except the registration fee of the SEC.

SEC registration fee	\$16,000
Blue sky fees and expenses	\$2,000
Printing expenses	\$10,000
Legal fees and expenses	\$75,000
Accounting fees and expenses	\$20,000
Miscellaneous fees and expenses	\$10,000
Total	\$133,000

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Subsection (a) of Section 14-2-851 of the GBCC provides that a corporation may indemnify an individual who is party to a proceeding because he or she is or was a director against liability incurred in the proceeding if: (1) such individual conducted himself or herself in good faith; and (2) such individual reasonably believed (A) in the case of conduct in his or her official capacity, that such conduct was in the best interests of the corporation, (B) in all other cases, that such conduct was at least not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and (C) in the case of any criminal proceeding, that the individual had no reasonable cause to believe that such conduct was unlawful. Subsection (d) of Section 14-2-851 of the GBCC provides that a corporation may not indemnify a director in connection with a proceeding by or in the right of the corporation, except for reasonable expenses incurred in connection with the proceeding if it is determined that the director has met the relevant standard of conduct, or in connection with any proceeding with respect to conduct for which he or she was adjudged liable on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received by him or her, whether or not involving action in his or her official capacity. Notwithstanding the foregoing, pursuant to Section 14-2-854 of the GBCC, a court may order a corporation to indemnify a director if such court determines, in view of all the relevant circumstances, that it is fair and reasonable to indemnify or advance expenses to the director, even if the director has not met the relevant standard of conduct set forth in subsections (a) and (b) of Section 14-2-851 of the GBCC, failed to comply with Section 14-2-853 of the GBCC, or was adjudged liable in a proceeding referred to in paragraph (1) or (2) of subsection (d) of Section 14-2-851 of the GBCC but if the director was adjudged so liable, the indemnification shall be limited to reasonable expenses incurred in connection with the proceeding.

Section 14-2-852 of the GBCC provides that a corporation shall indemnify a director who was wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any proceeding to which he or she was a party because he or she was a director of the corporation against reasonable expenses incurred by the director in connection with the proceeding.

II-1

Section 14-2-857 of the GBCC provides that a corporation may indemnify and advance expenses to an officer of the corporation who is a party to a proceeding because he or she is an officer of the corporation to the same extent as a director. If the officer is not a director (or if the officer is a director but the sole basis on which he or she is made a party to the proceeding is an act or omission solely as an officer), the corporation may also indemnify and advance expenses to such officer to such further extent as may be provided by the articles of incorporation or the bylaws of the corporation, by a resolution of the board of directors of the corporation, or by contract, except for liability arising out of conduct that constitutes: (1) the appropriation, in violation of their duties, of any business opportunity of the corporation; (2) acts or omissions which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; (3) the types of liability set forth in Section 14-2-832 of the GBCC; or (4) receipt of an improper personal benefit. An officer of a corporation who is not a director is entitled to mandatory indemnification under Section 14-2-852 of the GBCC and may apply to a court under Section 14-2-854 of the GBCC for indemnification or advances, in each case to the same extent to which a director may be entitled to indemnification under those provisions. Finally, a corporation may also indemnify an employee or agent who is not a director to the extent, consistent with public policy, that may be provided by its articles of incorporation or bylaws, by general or specific action by its board of directors or by contract.

Article XI of the articles of incorporation, as amended, of the Registrant provides that, except as may be limited by the GBCC or any successor law, no director shall be personally liable to the Registrant or any of its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of his or her duty of care or other duty as a director.

Article VII of the amended and restated bylaws of the Registrant provides that every person (and the heirs and legal representatives of such person) who is or was a director or officer of the Registrant or any other corporation of which he or she served as such at the request of the Registrant and of which the Registrant directly or indirectly is a shareholder or creditor, or in which or in the stocks, bonds, securities or other obligations of which the Registrant is in any way interested, may be indemnified for any liability and expense resulting from any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, civil, criminal, administrative or investigative or derivative or otherwise, or in connection with any appeal relating thereto, in which he or she may become involved, as a party or prospective party or otherwise, by reason of any action taken or not taken in his or her capacity as a director or officer or as a member of any committee appointed by the board of directors of the Registrant to act for, in the interest of, or on behalf of the Registrant, whether or not he or she continues to be a director or officer at the time such liability or expense is incurred; provided such person acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Registrant and, in addition, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, did not have reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful. The termination of any claim, action, suit or proceeding, by judgment, order, compromise, settlement (with or without court approval) or conviction or upon a plea of guilty or of nolo contendere, or its equivalent, does not create a presumption that a director or officer did not meet the standards of conduct set forth in the amended and restated bylaws. Expenses incurred with respect to any claim, action, suit or proceeding of the character described in Article VII of the bylaws of the Registrant may be advanced by the Registrant prior to the final disposition thereof upon receipt of any undertaking by or on behalf of the recipient to repay such amount, unless it is ultimately determined that he or she is entitled to indemnification under the bylaws.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Article VII of the Registrant's bylaws provides that no officer or director who was or is a party to any action or suit by or in the right of the Registrant to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact

that he or she is or was an officer or director of the Registrant or such other corporation can be indemnified in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person is adjudged to be liable for negligence or misconduct in the performance of his or her duty to the Registrant, unless the court in which such action or suit was brought determines that, despite the adjudication of liability and in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses as the court deems proper.

II-2

Article VII of the Registrant's bylaws further provides that every person (and the heirs and legal representatives of such person) referred to above who has been wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, with the respect to such claim, action, suit or proceeding is entitled to indemnification as of right without any further action or approval by the board of directors of the Registrant, and any indemnification pursuant to the bylaws of the Registrant will be made at the discretion of the Registrant only if: (1) the board of directors, acting by majority vote of a quorum consisting of directors who were not parties to such claim, action, suit or proceeding, present or voting, finds that the director or officer met the standard of conduct set forth in the bylaws; or (2) no such quorum of the board of directors exists, independent legal counsel at the request of either the Registrant or the person seeking indemnification, delivers to the Registrant such counsel's written opinion that such director or officer met such standards; or (3) the holders of a majority of stock then entitled to vote for the election of directors determines by affirmative vote that such director or officer met such standards.

The rights of indemnification provided in Article VII of the Registrant's bylaws are in addition to: (1) any rights to which any director or officer may otherwise be entitled under any bylaw, agreement, vote of shareholders or otherwise; and (2) the power of the Registrant to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any director or officer against any liability asserted against him or her and incurred by him or her in such capacity, or arising out of his or her status as such, regardless of whether the Registrant would have the power to indemnify against such liability under the amended and restated bylaws or otherwise.

The Registrant's bylaws further provide that any repeal or modification of the bylaws by the shareholders of the Registrant cannot adversely affect any right or protection of a director of the Registrant existing at the time of such repeal or modification.

Item 16. Exhibits.

Exhibit Description No. Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of January 28, 2015 by and among Ameris Bancorp and the 2.1 Purchasers identified therein (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 30, 2015). Registration Rights Agreement dated as of January 28, 2015 by and among Ameris Bancorp and the 2.2 Purchasers identified therein (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 30, 2015). Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp, as amended (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to 3.1 Ameris Bancorp's Regulation A Offering Statement on Form 1-A filed August 14, 1987). Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to 3.2 Exhibit 3.7 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 26, 1999).

- Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.9 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 31, 2003).
- Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on December 1, 2005).

II-3

Exhibit No. 3.5	Description Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 21, 2008).
3.6	Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 1, 2011).
3.7	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2005).
4.1	Indenture between Ameris Bancorp and Wilmington Trust Company dated September 20, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to Ameris Bancorp's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-138252) filed with the SEC on October 27, 2006).
4.2	Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Debenture dated September 20, 2006 issued to Ameris Statutory Trust I (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.7 to Ameris Bancorp's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-138252) filed with the SEC on October 27, 2006).
4.3	Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1 to Ameris Bancorp's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the SEC on September 2, 1987).
4.4	Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to the Prosperity Banking Company) and U.S. Bank National Association dated as of March 26, 2003 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
4.5	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity Banking Company and U.S. Bank National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
4.6	Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Debenture Due 2033 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.5 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
4.7	Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas dated as of June 24, 2004 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
4.8	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity Banking Company and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.7 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).

Exhibit Description No. Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Note Due 2034 (incorporated by reference to 4.9 Exhibit 4.8 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Wilmington 4.10 Trust Company dated as of January 31, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.9 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity Banking Company and Wilmington Trust Company (pertaining to Indenture dated as of January 31, 2006) 4.11 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.10 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Debenture Due 2036 (incorporated by 4.12 reference to Exhibit 4.11 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bank (as successor to Prosperity Bank) and Wilmington Trust Company dated as 4.13 of May 11, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.12 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bank, Prosperity Bank and Wilmington Trust Company (pertaining to Indenture dated as of May 11, 2006) (incorporated by 4.14 reference to Exhibit 4.13 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Debenture Due 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.14 4.15 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Wilmington 4.16 Trust Company dated as of June 30, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.15 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bank, The Prosperity Banking Company and Wilmington Trust Company (pertaining to Indenture dated as of June 30, 2006) 4.17 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.16 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Debenture Due 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.17 4.18 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Wilmington 4.19 Trust Company dated as of September 20, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.18 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).

Exhibit No.	Description
4.20	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity Banking Company and Wilmington Trust Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.19 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
4.21	Form of Fixed/Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Denture Due 2037 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.20 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
4.22	Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to Coastal Bankshares, Inc.) and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association dated as of August 27, 2003 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
4.23	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 30, 2014 by and between Ameris Bancorp and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
4.24	Form of Junior Subordinated Debt Security Due 2033 (included as Exhibit A to the Indenture filed herewith as Exhibit 4.1) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
4.25	Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to Coastal Bankshares, Inc.) and U.S. Bank National Association dated as of December 14, 2005 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
4.26	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 30, 2014 by and among Ameris Bancorp, Coastal Bankshares, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.5 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
4.27	Form of Junior Subordinated Debt Security Due 2035 (included as Exhibit A to the Indenture filed herewith as Exhibit 4.4) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
5.1	Opinion of Rogers & Hardin LLP as to the legality of securities being registered.
23.1	Consent of Porter Keadle Moore, LLC.
23.2	Consent of Rogers & Hardin LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1).
24.1	Powers of Attorney (included on signature page).
II-6	

Item 17. Undertakings.

(a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
(1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
(i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;
(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") pursuant to Rule 424(b if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;
provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) through (a)(1)(iii), above, do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act, that are incorporated by reference in this registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.
(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial <i>bona fide</i> offering thereof.

To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being

registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:
- (i) Each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the Registration Statement; and
- (ii) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii) or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by Section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the Registration Statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the Registration Statement relating to the securities in the Registration Statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. *Provided, however*, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the Registration Statement or prospectus that is part of the Registration Statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the Registration Statement or prospectus that was part of the Registration Statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.

II-7

- That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities: The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
- (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
- (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
- (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
- (iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Moultrie, State of Georgia, on February 25, 2015.

AMERIS BANCORP

By: /s/ Edwin W. Hortman, Jr. Name: Edwin W. Hortman, Jr.

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

SIGNATURES AND POWER OF ATTORNEY

We, the undersigned officers and directors of Ameris Bancorp hereby severally constitute and appoint Edwin W. Hortman, Jr. and Dennis J. Zember Jr., and each of them singly, our true and lawful attorneys with full power to either of them, and to each of them singly, to sign for us and in our names in the capacities indicated below the registration statement on Form S-3 filed herewith and any and all pre-effective and post-effective amendments to said registration statement and generally to do all such things in our name and behalf in our capacities as officers and directors to enable Ameris Bancorp to comply with the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and all requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, hereby ratifying and confirming our signatures as they may be signed by our said attorneys, or any of them, to said registration statement and any and all amendments thereto.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature /s/ Edwin W. Hortman, Jr. Edwin W. Hortman, Jr.	Title President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Date February 25, 2015
/s/ Dennis J. Zember, Jr. Dennis J. Zember Jr.	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial) Officer (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer	February 25, 2015
/s/ William I. Bowen, Jr.	Director	February 25, 2015

William I. Bowen, Jr.

/s/ Dale Ezzell R. Dale Ezzell	Director	February 25, 2015
/s/ J. Raymond Fulp J. Raymond Fulp	Director	February 25, 2015
/s/ Leo J. Hill Leo J. Hill	Director	February 25, 2015
/s/ Daniel B. Jeter Daniel B. Jeter	Director	February 25, 2015
/s/ Robert P. Lynch Robert P. Lynch	Director	February 25, 2015
/s/ Brooks Sheldon Brooks Sheldon	Director	February 25, 2015
/s/ Jimmy D. Veal Jimmy D. Veal	Director	February 25, 2015

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description
2.1	Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of January 28, 2015 by and among Ameris Bancorp and the Purchasers identified therein (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 30, 2015).
2.2	Registration Rights Agreement dated as of January 28, 2015 by and among Ameris Bancorp and the Purchasers identified therein (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 30, 2015).
3.1	Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp, as amended (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Regulation A Offering Statement on Form 1-A filed August 14, 1987).
3.2	Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.7 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 26, 1999).
3.3	Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.9 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 31, 2003).
3.4	Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on December 1, 2005).
3.5	Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 21, 2008).
3.6	Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 1, 2011).
3.7	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Ameris Bancorp (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2005).
4.1	Indenture between Ameris Bancorp and Wilmington Trust Company dated September 20, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to Ameris Bancorp's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-138252) filed with the SEC on October 27, 2006).
4.2	Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Debenture dated September 20, 2006 issued to Ameris Statutory Trust I (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.7 to Ameris Bancorp's Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-138252) filed with the SEC on October 27, 2006).
4.3	Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 1 to Ameris Bancorp's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the SEC on September 2, 1987).

Exhibit No. Description

- Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to the Prosperity Banking Company) and U.S. Bank
 4.4 National Association dated as of March 26, 2003 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to Ameris
 Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity
 4.5 Banking Company and U.S. Bank National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to Ameris
 Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Debenture Due 2033 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.5 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Deutsche Bank
 4.7 Trust Company Americas dated as of June 24, 2004 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 to Ameris
 Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity
 4.8 Banking Company and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.7 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Note Due 2034 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.8 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Wilmington
 4.10 Trust Company dated as of January 31, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.9 to Ameris Bancorp's
 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity
 Banking Company and Wilmington Trust Company (pertaining to Indenture dated as of January 31, 2006)
 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.10 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Debenture Due 2036 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.11 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- Indenture between Ameris Bank (as successor to Prosperity Bank) and Wilmington Trust Company dated as of May 11, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.12 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).
- First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bank, Prosperity Bank and Wilmington Trust Company (pertaining to Indenture dated as of May 11, 2006) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.13 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014).

Exhibit Description No. Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Debenture Due 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.14 4.15 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Wilmington 4.16 Trust Company dated as of June 30, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.15 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bank, The Prosperity Banking Company and Wilmington Trust Company (pertaining to Indenture dated as of June 30, 2006) 4.17 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.16 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Form of Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Debenture Due 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.17 4.18 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to The Prosperity Banking Company) and Wilmington 4.19 Trust Company dated as of September 20, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.18 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 23, 2013 by and among Ameris Bancorp, The Prosperity Banking Company and Wilmington Trust Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.19 to 4.20 Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Form of Fixed/Floating Rate Junior Subordinated Deferrable Interest Denture Due 2037 (incorporated by 4.21 reference to Exhibit 4.20 to Ameris Bancorp's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 14, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to Coastal Bankshares, Inc.) and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association dated as of August 27, 2003 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Ameris 4.22 Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014). First Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 30, 2014 by and between Ameris Bancorp and Wells Fargo 4.23 Bank, National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014). Form of Junior Subordinated Debt Security Due 2033 (included as Exhibit A to the Indenture filed herewith 4.24 as Exhibit 4.1) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014). Indenture between Ameris Bancorp (as successor to Coastal Bankshares, Inc.) and U.S. Bank National 4.25 Association dated as of December 14, 2005 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).

Exhibit No.	Description
4.26	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 30, 2014 by and among Ameris Bancorp, Coastal Bankshares, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.5 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
4.27	Form of Junior Subordinated Debt Security Due 2035 (included as Exhibit A to the Indenture filed herewith as Exhibit 4.4) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 to Ameris Bancorp's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 1, 2014).
5.1	Opinion of Rogers & Hardin LLP as to the legality of securities being registered.
23.1	Consent of Porter Keadle Moore, LLC.
23.2	Consent of Rogers & Hardin LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1).
24.1	Powers of Attorney (included on signature page).